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The promise of the Spirit of truth – the promised h elper 

Jesus said, "If you love me, you. will keep my commandments. And I will pray the Father; and he will give 
you another Counsellor, to be with you for ever, even the Spirit of the truth ...” 
 
Today, being the Sixth Sunday of Easter, has been given the theme of ‘The Holy Spirit, the 
Teacher’ and the gospel reading beings home the truth that the Holy Spirit is ‘The Spirit of 
Truth’ who guides and leads us into the truth. And that truth is the truth and teaching of our 
risen Lord Jesus begins with the words, "If you love me, you will keep my commandments."  

To John, there is only one test of love, and that test is obedience. It was by his obedience that 
Jesus showed his love of God, and it is by our obedience that we must show our love to Jesus. C 
K Barrett says, “John never allowed love to evolve into a sentiment or emotion. It's expression 
is always moral and is revealed in obedience.”  We know all too well how in life there are those 
who protest their love in words, and who use the outward actions of love, but who, at the same 
time, bring pain and heartbreak to those whom they claim to love. There are children and young 
people who would say that they love their parents, and yet who cause grief and anxiety to them. 
There are husbands who say that they love their wives, and wives who say that they "love their 
husbands, but who, by their lack of consideration, their irritability and their thoughtless 
unkindness, bring pain the one to the other. To Jesus, real love is not an easy thing. Real love is 
shown· only in true obedience, and the result is that what the world calls love is not love at all, 
for real love is the rarest thing in the world.  

Obviously this love which issues in obedience is not an easy thing, but Jesus does not leave us 
to struggle with the Christian life alone. He would send us another Helper. Here we have an 
untranslatable word. The Greek word is the word, parakletos the Authorised Version translates 
it ‘comforter which is hallowed by time’, which is not a good translation. It is only when we 
examine this word 'parakletos’ in detail that we catch something of the richness of the doctrine 
of the Holy Spirit. The word ‘parakletos’ really means someone who is called in, but it is the 
reason why the person is called which gives the word its distinctive associations. The Greeks 
used the word in a wide variety of ways. A 'parakletos' might be a person called in to give 
witness in a law court in someone's favour; he might be an advocate called in to plead 
someone's cause when someone was under a charge which would issue in a serious penalty; he 
might be an expert called in to give advice in some difficult situation. He may be a person 
called in when, for example, a company of soldiers were depressed and dispirited to put new 
courage into their minds and hearts. Always a parakletos is someone called in to help when the 
person who calls him is in trouble or distress or doubt or bewilderment. Now the word 
comforter was once a perfectly good translation. It actually goes back to Wycliffe; who was the 
first person to use it, but in his day it meant much more than it means now. The word comforter 
comes from the Latin word fortis which means brave; and a comforter was someone who 
enabled some dispirited creature to be brave. Nowadays the word comfort has to do almost 
solely with sorrow, and a comforter is someone who sympathises with us when we are sad. 
Beyond a doubt the Holy Spirit does that, but to limit the work of the Holy Spirit to that 
function is solely to be little Him. We have a modern phrase which we often use. We talk of 
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being able to cope with things, that is precisely the work of the Holy Spirit. The Holy Spirit 
comes to us and takes away our inadequacies and enables us to cope with life. The Holy Spirit 
substitutes victorious for defeated living.  

So what Jesus is saying is, “I am setting you a hard task, and I am going to send you someone, 
the ‘parakletos’, who will guide what you do and who will make you able to do it. The Holy 
Spirit will bring you truth and will make you able to cope with the battle for the truth."  

But Jesus went on to say, that the world cannot recognise the Spirit. By the world John meant 
that section of people who live as if there was no God, those people who, when they organise 
their lives, leave God out of the reckoning altogether as irrelevant. Now the point of this saying 
of Jesus is this: we can only see what we are fitted to see. An astronomer will see far more in 
the sky than an ordinary person. A botanist will see far more in the bush than someone who 
knows no botany. A doctor will find out far more about a person by looking at that person than 
an unskilled person will. Someone who knows about art will see far more in a picture than 
someone who is quite ignorant. Someone who understands a little about music will get far more 
out of a symphony than someone who knows nothing, always what we see and what we 
experience depends on what we bring to the sight and to the experience. Now a person who has 
eliminated God never has any time of day or the week when they will wait upon God and listen 
for God. They would think such a time as wasted time, and we cannot receive the Holy Spirit 
unless we wait in silence and in expectation and in prayer for the Holy Spirit to come to us. The 
simple fact is that the world is too busy to give the Holy Spirit a chance to enter. For the Holy 
Spirit gate-crashes no one's heart; he waits to be received;  

So when we think of the wonderful things which the Holy Spirit does and bring to life, surely 
we will set apart some time amidst the bustle and the rush of life to wait in silence for his 
coming and his power.  
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